# LSU School of Medicine New Orleans House Officer Manual



Charles W. Hilton, MD Associate Dean for Academic Affairs; DIO Office of Graduate Medical Education 2020 Gravier Street, Suite 602 New Orleans, LA 70112 504-568-4006 (Phone) 504-599-1453 (Fax)

Effective July 1, 2021

The most up-to-date version of this manual is available online at <u>lsuh.sc/mshomanual</u>.



#### LSUHSC SCHOOL OF MEDICINE OFFICE OF GRADUATE MEDICAL EDUCATION

#### HOUSE OFFICER MANUAL 2021-22

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

I. INSTITUTIONAL ORGANIZATION AND RESPONSIBLITIES
<ul> <li>II. INSTITUTIONAL RESOURCES</li></ul>
<ul> <li>III. COMPETENCIES, ENGAGEMENT, AND</li> <li>PROFESSIONALISM</li></ul>
<ul> <li>IV. INSTITUTIONAL GME POLICIES AND</li> <li>PROCEDURES</li></ul>

IV.I. House Officer Recruitment, Eligibility,	
and Selection Policy	11
IV.J. Immunization and Vaccinations Policy	12
IV.K. House Officer Appointments and	
Reappointments Policy	13
IV.L. House Officer Transfer Policies	13
IV.M. Institutional or Program Closure and	
Reduction Policy	13
IV.N. Media Policy	
IV.O. Occupational Injury/Disease Procedure	13
IV.P. Out of State Service Policy	14
IV.Q. Out of Country / International	
Rotations Policy	14
IV.R. Restrictive Covenants	14
IV.S. Vendor Relations Policy	14
V. HOUSE OFFICER BENEFITS	16
V.A. Professional Liability (Malpractice)	
Insurance	16
V.B. House Officer Health Insurance	16
V.C. Disability Insurance	16
V.D. DEA	16
V.E. Dress Code	17
V.F. E-Mail	17
V.G. Leave	17
V.G.1. Bereavement Leave	17
V.G.2. Leave of Absence	17
V.G.3. Educational Leave	17
V.G.4. Family Medical Leave (FMLA)	17
V.G.5. Maternity/Paternity Leave	17
V.G.6. Military Leave	18
V.G.7. Sick Leave	18
V.G.8. Vacation and Holiday Leave	18
V.H. House Officer Pay Scale	18
V.I. Medical Licensure	
V.J. Medical Specialty Board	18
V.K. Payroll Certification	18
V.KL On-Call Quarters, Lab Coats, Meals	18
V.M. Pagers	19
V.N. Parking	19
VI. HOUSE OFFICER PRELIMINARY ACTION,	

DISCIPLINARY ACTION, AND GRIEVANCE	
PROCEDURES19	9

VI.A. Preliminary Academic Intervention	19	
VI.B. Disciplinary Actions	19	
VI.B.1. Probation		
VI.B.2. Conditions for Reappointment	19	
VI.B.3. Termination, Non-reappointment,		
and Other Adverse Actions	19	
VI.B.4. Due Process (Excluding Probation-		
See VI.B.1 and Summary Suspension –		
See VI.B.5)	20	
VI.B.5. Summary Suspension		
VI.B.6. Other Grievances Procedures		
VI.C. Ombudsman	23	
VII. HOUSE OFFICER WELL BEING	23	
VII.A. Self-Care		
VII.B. Coverage of Patient Care		
VII.C. Counseling and Mental Health		
Resources – Campus/Employee		
Assistance Program (CAP)	23	
VII.D. Fitness for Duty		
VIII. PROGRAM EDUCATIONAL CURRICULUM	24	
VIII.A. Curriculum	24	
VIII.B. House Officer Scholarly Activities		
VIII.C. Other Learners Policy	24	
IX. EVALUATION	24	
IX.A. House Officer Evaluation/ Clinical	24	
Competency Committee	25	
IX.A.1. Formative Assessment		
IX.A.2. Semiannual Evaluation		
IX.A.3. End-of-Program Summative	23	
Evaluation Policy	25	
IX.B. Faculty Evaluation Policy		
IX.C. Program Evaluation and Improvement	23	
Policy	26	
X. THE LEARNING AND WORKING ENVIRONMENT		
X.A. Supervision and Accountability		
X.B. Fatigue Mitigation		
X.C. Clinical Responsibilities		
X.D. Teamwork		
X.E. Transitions of Care		
X.F. Clinical and Educational Assignments	28	
X.F.1. Maximum Hours of Clinical and	20	
Educational Work per Week	28	
X.F.2. Mandatory Time Free of Clinical	20	
Work and Education X.F.3. Maximum Clinical Work and	۷ð	
Education Period Length of Work	20	
Assignments X.F.4. Clinical and Educational Work Hours	29	
	20	
Exceptions	23	

X.F.5. Maximum Frequency of In-House Night Float29 X.F.6. Maximum In-House On-Call	e
Frequency29	9
X.F.7. At-Home Call29	9
X.G. Moonlighting Policy29	9
X.H. Program Oversight for House Officers	
Work Hours Policy31	1
X.I. Institutional Oversight for House Officers	
Work Hours Policy31	L
XI. INSTITUTIONAL OVERSIGHT	L
XI.A. Graduate Medical Education Committee Functions and	
	1
Responsibilities	
XI.B. Committee Memberships31	L
XII. NOTIFICATION OF ADDITIONAL POLICIES	L

# I. INSTITUTIONAL ORGANIZATION AND RESPONSIBLITIES

This manual contains general standards, policies and procedures that govern all programs in graduate medical education (GME) at the LSU School of Medicine-New Orleans (aka School of Medicine). In the event that a Program or Departmental policy or guideline conflicts with a policy in this manual, the policy contained here takes precedence. <sup>1</sup>

#### I.A. Sponsoring Institution

The principal purpose of the School of Medicine is to provide a rich learning environment for the education and training of medical students, residents, and fellows in concert with the Common and Specialty Requirements of the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education (ACGME). The majority of LSU School of Medicine-New Orleans House Officers remain in the state of Louisiana; therefore, Graduate Medical Education is a mission of paramount importance to the School of Medicine and to the citizens of Louisiana. This mission is fulfilled through the following goals:

- 1. Diverse specialty and subspecialty training programs offered by the Departments.
- 2. Cultivation of the concept that medical education is a life-long continuum. Trainees should develop a personal program of self-study under the guidance of the faculty.
- 3. Refinement of cognitive and technical skills through direct involvement in safe, effective, compassionate patient care under the direction of the faculty, senior House Officers, and fellows. Privileges and duties are designated by the Departments and are commensurate with the level of advancement, capability, and responsibility of the trainee.
- 4. A review of pertinent basic science information and expansion of intellectual and technical skills through a multitude of clinical experiences. Trainees participate in the educational and scholarly activities of their Departments, training hospitals, and the School of Medicine, including institutional committees and quality assurance activities.
- 5. Enhancement of the ability to deliver quality patient care in a variety of clinical settings.

- 6. Refinement of interpersonal skills in dealing with patients and patients' families.
- Development of an understanding and appreciation for office and information management, data management, health care financing, cost containment, socioeconomic, medico-legal, and ethical issues.
- 8. Cultivation of skills relating to teaching of patients and students.
- 9. Participation in the evaluation of medical students, faculty, and of the quality of their individual training programs.
- 10. Appreciation of the need for, and involvement in, clinical and basic science research.
- 11. Enhancement of a supportive culture with resources that promote well-being and self-care in a professional learning environment.
- 12. Assurance that, in the event of elimination or downsizing of a training program, every effort will be made to allow trainees in the program to complete the program. If not possible, the School of Medicine will make every effort to assist the trainee in finding another training program.

#### I.B. Participating Sites

A participating site is a location other than the sponsoring institution at which House Officers receive a portion of their education. Oversight of all educational assignments and of the quality of the learning and working environment for GME extends to all participating sites. House Officers must only be assigned to learning and working environments that facilitate patient safety and health care quality.

I.C. Statement of Commitment to Graduate Medical Education (GME)

The School of Medicine provides a rich learning environment for the education and training of medical students, House Officers, and fellows that facilitates trainees' professional, ethical and personal development and in accordance with the requirements of the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education.

The School of Medicine is committed to, and will be responsible for, promoting patient safety and resident well-being, and strive to provide a supportive educational environment. The School of Medicine and each of its GME programs, supports safe and appropriate patient care through appropriate curricula, evaluation, and resident supervision.

#### I.D. Definitions

For purposes of this Manual, the following terms shall have the meaning ascribed thereto unless otherwise clearly required by the context in which such term is used.

<u>Academic Dean</u> – The term "Academic Dean" shall mean the Associate Dean of Academic Affairs of the Louisiana State University School of Medicine in New Orleans or his "designee".

<u>Dean</u> - The term "Dean" shall mean the Dean of the Louisiana State University School of Medicine in New Orleans or his "designee".

<u>Department</u> – The term "Department" shall mean the clinical department that the GME program resides in at the School of Medicine.

<u>DIO</u> – The term "DIO" shall mean Designated Institutional Official for Graduate Medical Education.

<u>Graduate Medical Education</u> – the term, "GME," as used in this document encompasses residency and fellowship programs accredited by the Accreditation Council on Graduate Medical Education (ACGME), in addition to programs in dentistry, oral and maxillofacial surgery.

<u>Graduate Medical Education Committee (GMEC)</u> – the term, "GMEC" shall mean the School of Medicine committee that has the responsibility and oversight of the ACGME accreditation status of the Sponsoring Institution and each of its ACGME accredited programs. It maintains oversight of the quality of the GME learning and working environment.

<u>House Officer</u> - The term "House Officer" shall mean and include interns, residents, and fellows.

<u>Ombudsman</u> – The term "Ombudsman" shall mean a third party official to investigate House Officer complaints regarding issues they are having in their program.

<u>Program</u> – The term "Program" shall mean a resident or fellow training program of the Louisiana State University School of Medicine in New Orleans.

<u>Sponsoring Institution</u> – The term "Sponsoring Institution" shall mean the institution that has the ultimate authority and oversight of ACGME accredited residency and fellowship programs. Oversight of House Officer assignments and of the quality of the learning and working environment by the Sponsoring Institution extends to all participating sites.

<u>Working Days</u> – The term "working days" shall mean Monday through Friday.

#### II. INSTITUTIONAL RESOURCES

#### II.A. Institutional Resources

The School of Medicine and the programs ensure sufficient salary support and resources (e.g., time, space, technology, supplies) to allow for effective administration of the Office of Graduate Medical Education (GME Office) and all of its Programs.

The GME Office, including the Academic Dean and Director of Accreditation, has an open door policy. Any House Officer with a concern may request assistance at any time. The GME Office located at 2020 Gravier Street, 6<sup>th</sup> Floor provides numerous services for House Officers and the training Programs. The GME Office administers the House Officer Payroll; processes education loan deferment certifications, and Verification of Internship forms for the Louisiana State Board of Medical Examiners. In addition, the office coordinates House Officer Orientation, LSBME License Application Day, and Residency Planning Day.

#### II.B. Program Administration

The School of Medicine is responsible for supervising House Officer training programs. The delegation of this responsibility is to individual Departments and the fulfillment by the medical faculty. The level of supervision must be commensurate with the House Officer's level of training and the House Officer's individual level of clinical skills. The design of on-call schedules for faculty is so that supervision and/or consultation is readily available at all times to House Officers on duty. Each Department has established policies for House Officers that are consistent with the institutional and specialty/subspecialty Program requirements of the ACGME.

#### II.B.1. Program Director

For every Program, there is a single Program Director with authority and accountability for the operation of the Program. The Program Director meets the qualifications as outlined in the specialty/subspecialty Program requirements of the ACGME. The Program Director bears responsibility for the organization and implementation of the Program not only to the Department Head, but also to the GMEC, the DIO, and the associated ACGME Review Committee. The Program Director must administer and maintain an educational environment conducive to educating the House Officers in each of the ACGME competency areas.

#### II.B.2. Faculty

The Program must ensure that for each educational assignment, there are a sufficient number of faculty with documented qualifications to instruct and supervise all House Officers at that location. The faculty must comply with all of the duties and responsibilities as outlined in the specialty/subspecialty Program requirements of the ACGME

#### II.B.3. Other Administrative Staff

The School of Medicine and the Program jointly ensure the availability of all necessary professional, technical, and clerical personnel for the effective administration of the Program including a designated Program Coordinator(s) who, in conjunction with the Program Director, is held accountable to the GME Office for all Sponsoring Institution and Program accreditation requirements.

#### II.C. House Staff Association

The School of Medicine ensures the availability of a House Staff Association that allows House Officers from across the Sponsoring Institution's accredited Programs to communicate and exchange information with each other relevant to their accredited Programs and their learning and working environment. Any House Officer has the opportunity to raise a concern directly to the Association. The Association is able to bring concerns raised at its meetings to the Academic Dean and the GMEC. II.D. Educational Tools – New Innovations and Medical Education Core Modules

New Innovations Medical Education Management Suite is the software the Sponsoring Institution has chosen for the management of Program documentation and requirements. House Officers have access to rotation schedules and information, electronic evaluations, and other academic resources through New Innovations.

House Officers are required to comply with the institutional policy regarding clinical and educational work hour monitoring / recording using the New Innovations software. House Officers must record their work hours for ACGME compliance by entering the data in the designated module within New Innovations on a weekly basis. Periodic monitoring is done to ensure that hours are being logged into the system and compliance with ACGME guidelines. Failure to comply with this policy may result in formal disciplinary action being taken, up to and including possible dismissal from the Program.

In order to enhance the House Officer's training experience, the Office of Graduate Medical Education provides a series of American Medical Association (AMA) and Institute for Healthcare Improvement (IHI) Core Curriculum On-line Modules to assist House Officer learning in essential clinical and educational areas. All House Officers must complete all assigned modules by the specified date set by the Sponsoring Institution.

#### II.E. Support Services and Systems

The School of Medicine, in partnership with GME Participating Sites, is committed to providing services in health care delivery systems that minimizes house staff work that is extraneous to their GME Programs' educational goals and objectives, and to ensure that House Officers educational experiences are not compromised by excessive reliance to fulfill nonphysician service obligations. Services and systems that are provided to support House Officers education in a safe environment include patient support services, laboratory, pathology, radiology, and medical records. Provisions are made for a healthy and safe work environment with 24-hour food services, call/nap rooms, and appropriate security.

## III. COMPETENCIES, ENGAGEMENT, AND PROFESSIONALISM

#### III.A. Six General Competencies

The ACGME has implemented the requirement of six general competencies into the curriculum of all accredited Programs. The competency based education Program is the core to the practice of all physicians and articulated through the ACGME Milestones for each specialty. The six competencies are responsible for defining the specific knowledge, skills, attitudes, and educational experiences required in order for their House Officers to demonstrate the following:

- 1. **Patient care** that is compassionate, appropriate, and effective for the treatment of health problems and the promotion of health.
- 2. **Medical knowledge** about established and evolving biomedical, clinical, and cognate (e.g., epidemiological and social-behavioral) sciences and the application of this knowledge to patient care.
- 3. **Practice-based learning and improvement** that involves investigation and evaluation of their own patient care, appraisal and assimilation of scientific evidence, and improvements in patient care.
- 4. **Interpersonal and communication skills** that result in effective information exchange and teaming with patients, their families, and other health professionals.
- 5. **Professionalism,** as manifested through a commitment to professionalism and an adherence to ethical principles; accountability to patients, society, and the profession; ability to recognize and develop a plan for one's own personal and professional will being; and sensitivity to a diverse patient population.
- 6. **Systems-based practice,** as manifested by actions that demonstrate an awareness of and responsiveness to the larger context and system for health care and the ability to effectively call on system resources to provide care that is of optimal value.

In addition, as Programs work to expose trainees to the six general competencies, House Officers should be mindful of this and work with the Programs to accomplish these educational objectives. III.B. Engagement in Patient Safety and Quality Improvement

#### III.B.1. Patient Safety Reporting System

The School of Medicine and the Participating Institutions are committed to patient safety, including access to systems for reporting errors, adverse events, unsafe conditions, and near misses, in a protected manner that is free from reprisal; and opportunities to contribute to root cause analysis or other similar risk-reduction processes.

#### III.B.2. Access to Data for Quality Improvement

The School of Medicine and the Participating Institutions are committed to quality improvement, including access to data to improve systems of care, reduce health care disparities, and improve patient outcomes, and opportunities to participate in quality improvement initiatives.

#### III.C. Professionalism

The School of Medicine, in partnership with the Program Directors of its programs provide a culture of professionalism that support patient safety and personal responsibility. The Institution promotes a professional, respectful, and civil environment that is free from unprofessional behavior, including but not limited to mistreatment, abuse and/or coercion of House Officers, other learners, faculty, and staff members. The School of Medicine maintains a commitment to professionalism that is essential to the continued existence of medicine as a profession and the House Officer's successful development and performance as a physician. Daily recognition and commitment to professionalism allows a House Officer the ability to realize his/her potential and to achieve and maintain the expectations of society. House Officers are exposed to both professional and unprofessional behavior during training and, through learning, mentoring, evaluation, self-reflection, and continued professional development, develop the set of characteristics that define them over time. Many, if not most of the professional problems encountered in the future, can be minimized if not avoided by strict adherence to the following Elements of Professionalism.

The Elements of Professionalism are Altruism, Accountability, Excellence, Duty, Honor and Integrity, and Respect for others. They are in part defined as: **Altruism** - the "essence" of professionalism. Putting the best interests of patients, not self-interest, first.

#### Accountability -

- To patients for fulfilling the implied contract governing the physician patient relationship.
- To society for addressing the health needs of the public.
- To our profession for adhering to medicine's time-honored ethical precepts.

**Excellence** - entails a conscientious effort to exceed ordinary expectations and to make a commitment to life-long learning.

Duty - a commitment to service which entails:

- being available and responsive when "on call".
- accepting inconvenience to meet the needs of one's patients.
- enduring unavoidable risks to oneself when a patient's welfare is at stake.
- advocating the best possible care regardless of ability to pay.
- seeking active roles in professional organizations (AMA, LSMS, OPMS).
- volunteering one's skills and expertise for the welfare of the community.

#### Honor and Integrity including:

- being fair, being truthful, keeping one's word.
- meeting commitments, being straightforward
- recognizing conflicts of interest and avoidance of relationships that allow personal gain to supersede the best interest of the patient.

#### Respect for others including:

- patients, families, other physicians.
- professional colleagues such as nurses, medical students, House Officers, fellows.

House Officers are evaluated for adherence to the above principles in many ways, including monthly evaluations, semi-annual evaluations, OSCEs, 360° and peer evaluations, and others. Behaviors that reflect a commitment to professionalism include completion of all tasks which are assigned. Such tasks are inclusive of accurately logging and adhering to clinical and educational work hour standards, medical records, case logs, attendance at conferences, alertness management, assurance of fitness for duty, recognition of impairment, adherence to policies governing transitions of care, completing curriculum modules and other on line assignments, and maintenance of licensure and certifications. In addition, House Officers must obtain an awareness of, adherence to, and compliance with Institutional and GME policies and procedures inclusive of those in the LSU School of Medicine House Officer Manual, and both the LSU and ACGME institutional and program requirements.<sup>2</sup>

Any unprofessional behavior of a House Officer, faculty, staff member or student can be brought forth in a confidential manner to the DIO, or the GME Ombudsman in addition to the chief academic officer or medical director where applicable.

# IV. INSTITUTIONAL GME POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

#### IV.A. Breastfeeding / Lactation Policy

House Officers who are breastfeeding are provided accommodations according to the policy of the training site at which they are assigned.

IV.B. Compensation, Including Gratis and Self-Funded Positions

Compensation is provided consistent with the pay scale recommended by the Graduate Medical Education Committee. Gratis appointments, including self-funded are not permitted in ACGME approved training Programs. Trainees on J-1 visas are not permitted to be in gratis or self-funded positions. In extenuating circumstances, the Dean may make exceptions to this policy.<sup>3</sup>

House Officer level and compensation is based on a trainee successfully completing all requirements for academic promotion to the next PGY level. House Officers not academically promoted or who must repeat all or part of a year prior to academic promotion will be paid at the current PGY level until academically promoted by the Program.<sup>4</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> GMEC January 2011

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> GMEC July 2012 <sup>3</sup> GMEC July 2005

## IV.C. Sexual Harassment / Discrimination Policy (CM49)

The School of Medicine is committed to providing a professional work environment that maintains equality, dignity, and respect for all members of its community. In keeping with this commitment, the School of Medicine prohibits discriminatory practices, including sexual harassment. Any sexual harassment, whether verbal, physical or environmental, is unacceptable and will not be tolerated.

Sexual harassment is illegal under federal, state and local laws. It is defined as any unwelcome advance, request for sexual favors, or other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature when:

- Submission to the conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of an individual's employment;
- 2. Submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment decisions affecting the individual; or
- The conduct has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with the individual's performance or of creating an intimidating, hostile or offensive working environment.

Types of behavior that constitute sexual harassment may include, but are not limited to:

- Unwelcome sexual flirtations, advances or propositions; derogatory, vulgar, or graphic written or oral statements regarding one's sexuality, gender or sexual experience; unnecessary touching, patting, pinching or attention to an individual's body;
- 2. Physical assault;
- 3. Unwanted sexual compliments, innuendo, suggestions or jokes; or
- 4. The display of sexually suggestive pictures or objects.

Any House Officer who has a workplace sexual harassment complaint has the right and obligation to bring the problem to School of Medicine's attention. Further, any House Officer who witnesses such conduct or receives a complaint of such conduct must report the incident to Human Resource Management (HRM); the Department Head; Program Director; or other member of the faculty. A House Officer who believes he/she has been sexually harassed or wishes to report a violation of this policy should immediately report the incident to the labor relations manager of Human Resource Management (504-568-8742), Department Head, Program Director, or Academic Dean. Any recipient of such complaint shall notify Human Resources Management.

The Department of Human Resources Management will be responsible for investigating complaints of sexual harassment occurring between House Officers; House Officers and staff members; House Officers and students; and complaints made by House Officers against other third parties. HRM will investigate and/or assist those responsible for investigating complaints made by House Officers against faculty members in accordance with the terms of the faculty handbook.

Actions taken to investigate and resolve sexual harassment complaints shall be conducted confidentially to the extent practicable and appropriate in order to protect the privacy of persons involved. An investigation may include interviews with the parties involved in the incident, and if necessary, with individuals who may have observed the incident or conduct or who have other relevant knowledge. The individuals involved in the complaint will be notified of the results of the investigation.

There will be no discrimination or retaliation against any individual who makes a good-faith sexual harassment complaint, even if the investigation produces insufficient evidence to support the complaint. There will be no discrimination or retaliation against any other individual who participates in the investigation of a sexual harassment complaint. If the investigation substantiates the complaint, appropriate corrective and/or disciplinary action will be swiftly pursued.

If a House Officer's complaint is found to be valid, and the accused harasser is a member of the faculty, staff, or is a student, that complaint will be addressed in accordance with the procedures contained in the applicable faculty handbook, student bulletin, or staff policy.

If a complaint made against a House Officer is found to be valid, the offender may be directed to appropriate counseling, discipline, or dismissed, depending on the degree of seriousness of the offense. In the event that the House Officer involved as the accused disagrees with the conclusions recommended as a result of the investigation, and such conclusion results in dismissal, non-renewal, or any adverse action which could significantly jeopardize a House Officer's intended career development, he/she may invoke the procedures set out in the Due Process section of this House Officer Manual. If allegations of harassment or discrimination are first raised as a part of an appeal by a House Officer, that is, prior to an investigation of the complaint by Human Resource Management, the Program Director shall refer the complaint to HRM for investigation in accordance with this section. No due process hearing shall proceed until an investigation has been conducted and a report of the investigation has been submitted to the Program Director.

#### IV.D. Disability Policy (CM26)

Louisiana State University (LSU) Health Sciences Center is an equal opportunity employer and makes employment decisions based on merit. LSU Health Sciences Center policy prohibits unlawful discrimination based on race, color, creed, sex, age, national origin, physical handicap, disability, medical condition, sexual orientation, or any other consideration made unlawful by federal, state or local laws. All such discrimination is unlawful.

LSU Health Sciences Center is committed to complying with all applicable laws providing equal employment opportunities to all individuals. That commitment applies to all persons employed by LSU Health Sciences Center and prohibits unlawful discrimination by all employees, including supervisors and co-workers.

To comply with applicable laws insuring equal employment opportunities to qualified individuals with a disability, LSU Health Sciences Center will make reasonable accommodations for the known physical or mental limitations of an otherwise qualified individual with a disability who is an applicant or an employee unless undue hardship would result.

Any applicant or employee who requires an accommodation in order to perform the essential functions of the job should contact the Department of Human Resource Management, Assistant Director, Employee Relations or Employee Relations Manager (504.568.4832) and request such an accommodation. The individual with the disability should specify the accommodation he or she need to perform the job. LSU Health Sciences Center will identify the barriers that make it difficult for the applicant or employee to have an

equal opportunity to perform his or her job. LSU Health Sciences Center will identify possible accommodations, if any, that will help eliminate the limitation. If the accommodation is reasonable and will not impose an undue hardship, LSU Health Sciences Center will make the accommodation.

If a House Officer believes they have been subjected to any form of unlawful discrimination, they must provide a written complaint to the Department of Human Resource Management as soon as possible. Complaints should be specific and should include the names of the individuals involved and the names of any witnesses. LSU Health Sciences Center will immediately undertake an effective, thorough and objective investigation and attempt to resolve the situation.

If LSU Health Sciences Center determines that unlawful discrimination has occurred, effective remedial action will be taken, commensurate with the severity of the offense. Appropriate action will also be taken to deter any future discrimination. Whatever action is taken will be made known to the House Officer and LSU Health Sciences Center will take appropriate action to remedy any loss to the House Officer as a result of the discrimination. LSU Health Sciences Center will not retaliate for filing a complaint and will not willingly permit retaliation by management employees or coworkers.

#### IV.E. Drug Free Workplace Policy

The LSU Health Sciences Center is governed by and complies with the provisions of the Drug Free Workplace Act of 1988. The applicable provisions are as follows:

The unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensing, possession and/or use of unlawful drugs at any facility of the Louisiana State University Health Sciences Center is prohibited.

Penalties for violation of this policy could result in written disciplinary action, suspension, demotion, and/or immediate dismissal depending on the severity of the circumstances, or criminal prosecution.

Further, all employees are required to notify the Director of Human Resource Management of any drug related criminal conviction which occurs in the workplace within five (5) days following conviction. The Director will notify the Grants Office so that they may comply with the provision for notice to the federal funding agency within ten (10) days. Notice to the federal contractor should include the sanctions imposed on the employee convicted of a drug work-related crime.

Campus/Employee Assistance Program (C/EAP) is available to all House Officers of LSU Health Sciences Center.

Abiding by this policy and any other drug policy established by LSU Health Sciences Center or other House Officer training facility, regardless of when promulgated, is a condition of the House Officer's employment with LSU Health Science Center.

IV.F. Drug Testing Requirement (Pre-Employment) Policy

As per Chancellor's Memorandum<sup>5</sup> effective November 1, 1999 all newly hired faculty, staff, House Officers and student workers of LSU Health Sciences Center-New Orleans will be required to undergo drug testing as a condition of employment. Drug testing may also be required during employment for reasonable suspicion or post-accident for cause and for individuals who have signed Fitness for Duty and/or Drug Testing Continuation of Employment contracts.

A prospective employee undergoing post-job offer drug testing and who declines to consent to testing or who receives a confirmed positive drug test result shall have the conditional offer of employment withdrawn and shall be subject to disqualification from employment consideration for a period of one year from the date of the drug test.<sup>6</sup>

No House Officer may be employed or paid before undergoing the pre-employment drug screening.

#### IV.G. EEO Policy

The LSU Health Sciences Center is committed to providing equal opportunity to all members of the LSU

Health Sciences Center Community. LSU Health Science Center will take reasonable steps to ensure that 1) employment decisions are made so as to further the principles of equal employment opportunity; and 2) all personnel actions, such as compensation, tenure, benefits, transfers, layoffs, recall from layoffs, education, tuition assistance, social and recreation Programs are administered without regard to race, color, religion, sex, age, national origin, or handicap/veteran status.

Implementation, coordination, and monitoring of this policy is the responsibility of the Department of Human Resource Management.<sup>7</sup> No person who complains about a violation of this policy shall be subjected to intimidation or retaliation. Any persons having questions or complaints regarding this policy should contact the Director of Human Resource Management and EEO Programs at 504-568-8742. The matter will be investigated using the same procedure contained in the sexual harassment policy contained in this Manual.

IV.H. Extreme Emergent Situation or Disaster Policy

Declaration of an extreme emergent situation may be initiated by a Program Director or by the DIO. Declaration of a qualifying local disaster is made by the DIO, in collaboration with the Participating Institutions Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Operating Officer, the Chief Medical Officer, affected Program Directors, and Department Heads. When possible, an emergency meeting of the GMEC – conducted in person, through conference call, or through web-conferencing – shall be convened for discussion and decision-making as appropriate. After declaration of an extreme emergent situation: The Program Director of each affected training Program shall meet with the DIO and other university/training site officials, as appropriate, to determine the clinical duties, schedules, and alternate coverage arrangements for each training Program sponsored by the Institution. ACGME's guidelines for development of those plans should be implemented, including: House Officers must be expected to perform according to the professional expectations of them as physicians, taking into account their degree of competence, level of training, and context of the specific situation. House Officers who are fully licensed in the state may be able to provide patient care independent of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> CM38-Substance Abuse Policy and Procedures

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Page 6, 7 LSUHSC Substance Abuse Policy. The complete policy can be viewed at <a href="http://www.lsuhsc.edu/administration/cm/cm-38.pdf">http://www.lsuhsc.edu/administration/cm/cm-38.pdf</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> <u>https://www.lsuhsc.edu/administration/hrm/relations-eeo.aspx</u>

supervision in the event of an extreme emergent situation, as further defined by the applicable medical staff by-laws. House Officers are also trainees/students. They should not be first-line responders without consideration of their level of training and competence; the scope of their individual license, if any; and/or beyond the limits of their self-confidence in their own abilities. Program Directors will remain in contact with the DIO about implementation of the plans to address the situation, and additional resources as needed. The institution will make reasonable efforts to assure each resident/fellow continues to receive salary, benefits, and their respective assignments. The DIO will call the ACGME Institutional Review Committee (IRC) Executive Director if (and, only if) the extreme emergent situation causes serious, extended disruption that might affect the Institution/Program's ability to remain in substantial compliance with ACGME requirements. The ACGME IRC will alert the respective Review Committee (RC). If notice to the ACGME, the DIO will notify the ACGME IRC ED when the extreme emergent situation has been resolved. The DIO and GMEC will meet with affected Program Directors to establish a monitoring system. They system is to ensure the continued safety of House Officers and patients through the duration of the situation; to determine that the situation has been resolved; and to assess additional actions to be taken (if any) to restore full compliance with each affected House Officers' completion of the educational Program requirements.<sup>8</sup>

## IV.I. House Officer Recruitment, Eligibility, and Selection Policy

House Officer selection criteria conforms to the guidelines of the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education (ACGME) Institutional and Program Requirements where applicable. House Officers are selected by Program Directors from an applicant pool in the National Residency Matching Program (NRMP) or from NRMP Specialty Matching Services Programs.

United States Citizens, Permanent Residents of the US, and J1 Visa holders sponsored by the ECGMG are the only applicants eligible for selection. As noted in Chancellor Memorandum 39<sup>9</sup>, ECFMG sponsorship as a J-1 exchange visitor is the appropriate and only mechanism whereby foreign physicians may enter

graduate medical education/training Programs at the LSU Health Sciences Center.

First year House Officers must participate through the NRMP Programs. Only in the absence of an NRMP Matching Program in a particular discipline or at an advanced level of appointment, may candidates compete and be appointed individually. Such candidates must meet all the ACGME Institutional and Program Requirements for selection of House Officers.

House Officers must be (1) graduates of medical schools in the United States and Canada accredited by the Liaison Committee on Medical Education (LCME); (2) graduates of colleges of osteopathic medicine in the United States accredited by the American Osteopathic Association Commission on Osteopathic College Accreditation (AOACOCA); (3) graduates of medical schools outside the United States who have received a currently valid certificate from the Education Commission for Foreign Medical Graduates (ECFMG) prior to appointment or have a full and unrestricted license to practice medicine in a United States licensing jurisdiction in which the ACGME-accredited Program is located; or (4) graduates of medical schools outside the United States who have completed a Fifth Pathway Program by an LCMEaccredited medical school.

All fellow eligibility exceptions meeting the ACGME *Resident Eligibility Exception Requirement* must have prior GMEC and DIO approval before ranking the candidate or offering a training position.

Eligible House Officer candidates are selected based on ability, their preparedness, aptitude, academic credentials, communication skills and personal qualities such as motivation and integrity. The number and apportionment of House Officers will depend on educational opportunities, the patient population, levels of illnesses, types of procedures, number of staff available for supervision, financial resources of in-patient and out-patient care facilities, and recommendations of the Residency Review Committees (RRC). The Graduate Medical Education Committee and the Academic Dean supervise the overall number of positions offered and the apportionment of House Officers among services and Departments.

### All House Officer trainees must have a valid active license or permit to practice medicine in the State of

Louisiana, or DDS license in the case of Dental resident and pre-MD Oral Surgery residents. The Louisiana State Board of Medical Examiners issues temporary training permits to qualified post-graduate year 1 level trainees. Temporary permits (Visiting Resident Permits) also may be issued for certain foreign medical graduates entering the U.S. on J-1 visas. Foreign citizen trainees must have standard Educational Commission for Foreign Medical Graduates (ECFMG) certification. Rules and regulations regarding trainees with visas frequently change. When questions regarding visas arise the GME Office will refer all questions to the LSUHSC Office of Governmental Relations for final determination to ensure compliance with all institutional, state, and Federal rules and regulations.

Requirements for medical licensure change periodically. The Louisiana State Board of Medical Examiners (LSBME) requires passage of USMLE Step 3 before the end of the PGY 2 year to issue a permit or license to begin PGY 3 training. Because of the wait times between sitting for the USMLE and the reporting time, House Officers not passing USMLE Step 3 by March 1 of their PGY 2 are subject to automatic non-renewal of their contract to enter the PGY 3. Some Programs may have more restrictive policies. The rules for how many times the USMLE can be taken and the waiting times required between sitting for the test change. For this reason, the House Officer is urged to regularly review these specific rules.

All applicants and trainees must contact the Louisiana State Board of Medical Examiners (LSBME) regarding required examinations and documentation necessary for any form of training permits and licensure.

As part of the licensure process, the LSBME uses a service of the Federation of State Medical Boards (FSMB) called the Federation Credentials Verification Service (FCVS). Once House Officers have applied for permit / licensure, the School of Medicine training Programs will complete an updated FCVS form on each House Officer each year so that at graduation, FCVS has a completed record on the trainee that will facilitate credentialing in the House Officers later professional career. At the start of residency, House Officers will sign a release for all years of training.<sup>10</sup>

All written agreements of appointment/contracts are for one year and each House Officer must be reappointed for each subsequent year of training, contingent upon satisfactory completion of the current post-graduate year and assurance that all requirements are met for progression. Contract renewal is subject to mutual written consent of the Department Head and the House Officer. A contract renewal must be made in a timely manner in accordance with ACGME requirements as outlined in the School of Medicine Policy and Procedure Manual and with dates set by the GME Office.<sup>11</sup>

#### IV.J. Immunization and Vaccinations Policy

Incoming House Officers are required to provide proof of the following Immunizations / Vaccinations as conditions of employment:

- TB/PPD skin test or blood test within 4 months prior to start date
- Rubella immunity proven by titer or documentation of two injections of MMR vaccine
- Mumps immunity proven by titer or documentation of two injections of MMR vaccine
- Measles immunity proven by titer or documentation of two injections of MMR vaccine
- Varicella (chickenpox) immunity proven by titer, two injections of varicella vaccine, or reliable history of past varicella infection
- Hepatitis B immunity proven by proof of antibodies to Hepatitis B or documentation of Hepatitis B vaccine
- Td/Tdap vaccination within the past 10 years

Continuing House Officers are required to provide ongoing documentation of the following immunizations to continue employment and be appointed to the next House Officer level:

- Annual TB/PPD skin test or blood test
- Maintenance of Td/Tdap vaccination as needed

Annual TB test results must be turned in on the specified School of Medicine TB form with the House Officer Agreement of Appointment/Contract. The Student Health Department monitors all vaccination records.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> GMEC May 2016

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> GMEC January 2009

## IV.K. House Officer Appointments and Reappointments Policy

All House Officers new to the School of Medicine are given a conditional offer of appointment. The offer is contingent upon the successful completion of a background check and drug screen, as well as upon primary source verification of credentials to confirm that the individual possesses the basic requisite education, training, skills, personal characteristics, and professionalism to make the experience as House Officers a successful one for the individual and for the Program. Failure by House Officers to meet all conditions of appointment will result in revocation of the offer of appointment. This action is not appealable through the University. Should the applicant feel that a Match violation has occurred; he/she may contact the National Residency Match Program (NRMP) or other applicable Match Programs. All written agreements of appointment/contracts are for one year and each House Officers must be reappointed for each subsequent year of training, contingent upon satisfactory completion of the current post-graduate year and assurance that all requirements are met for progression. Terms and conditions of appointment to a Program are outlined in the House Officer Agreement of Appointment/Contract. The sponsoring institution will honor the full term of the contract except when a House Officer's performance justifies termination. Recommendations for the appointment and reappointment of House Officers are initiated by Programs. Contract renewal is subject to mutual written consent of the Department Head and the House Officer. House Officers are expected to notify their Department sufficiently in advance if they do not intend to return the following year.

#### IV.L. House Officer Transfer Policies

<u>Transfer In</u>: Before accepting an applicant wishing to transfer from another Program, the Program Director must obtain written or electronic verification of previous educational experiences and a summative competencybased milestones performance evaluation of the transferring House Officer from the previous Program Director/Program. Applicants must complete the required School of Medicine GME required verification forms as part of the transfer request process. <u>Transfer Out</u>: The Program Director must provide timely verification of residency education and summative performance evaluations for House Officers who leave the School of Medicine Program prior to completion. House Officers must sign a written release before the performance information requested can be disseminated upon request.

## IV.M. Institutional or Program Closure and Reduction Policy

If the School of Medicine itself intends to close, to reduce the size of a GME residency or fellowship Program, or to close a Program, the School of Medicine shall inform the Designated Institutional Official, the GMEC, and House Officers as soon as possible of the reduction or closure. In the event of such reduction or closure, the School of Medicine will make reasonable efforts to allow the House Officers already in the Program to complete their education or to assist them in enrolling in an ACGME accredited Program in which they can continue their education.<sup>12</sup>

#### IV.N. Media Policy

The Office of Information Services has the responsibility for releasing information about LSU Health Science Center Programs, emergencies, crimes, controversies, the official position on issues involving the LSU Health Science Center, and other events to which the press has a reasonable claim. LSU Health Sciences Center personnel shall not release information about Programs, events and other activities to the media independent of the Office of Information Services. All questions from the media should be directed to Leslie Capo in the Office of Information Services.

The LSU School of Medicine Social Media guidelines that all House Officers are available on the School of Medicine website.<sup>13</sup>

#### IV.O. Occupational Injury/Disease Procedure

The procedure for an occupational injury/disease should be followed immediately when an incident occurs.

1. Go IMMEDIATELY to the ER.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> GMEC October 2007

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> <u>https://www.medschool.lsuhsc.edu/LSUHSC SOM social media guidelines</u> <u>8-14.pdf</u>

- A House Officer must notify his/her supervisor and/or designated departmental liaison immediately. Within five (5) days, they will fill out the necessary paperwork\* to report the incident and to provide Human Resources with the information needed to file a Worker's Compensation claim.
- 3. Once the required forms are submitted, the House Officer will be given a Worker's Compensation claim number and billing address for his/her provider to bill the Worker's Compensation carrier directly.
- 4. Within fifteen (15) days of the incident, if the House Officer has not received a claim number or further direction, they are to contact Brandon Nicholas in Human Resources to verify that a claim was filed. Claims filed beyond thirty (30) days of the date of injury may be ineligible for Worker's Compensation benefits.
- For follow up care, the House Officer may go to the provider of his/her choice, or can visit one of the participating Concentra clinics (appointments are required). Please contact Brandon Nicholas-Human Resources for additional information.

See also the LSU Health Sciences Center Policy on Worker's Compensation Policy<sup>14</sup> and the LSU Health Sciences Center Incident and Accident Reporting and Investigation Policy<sup>15</sup>.

\*If any injury occurs on the job, it is necessary for the House Officer's Department to notify Brandon Nicholas in Human Resource Management via phone **immediately at 504-568-2455**. The Department will then complete the DA 1973 <sup>16</sup> **and** DA 2000 <sup>17</sup> forms and send them to IncidentReports@lsuhsc.edu.

To report an injury or to gain further information:

Brandon Nicholas- Human Resource Management 433 Bolivar Street, 6<sup>th</sup> Floor New Orleans, LA 70112 (504) 568-2455 <u>bnich2@lsuhsc.edu</u>

318 Baronne St.	2460 Veterans Memorial Blvd.
New Orleans, LA 70112	Metairie, LA 70062
504-561-1051	504-456-9014
4015 Jefferson Hwy	3225 Perkins Road
Jefferson, LA 70121	Baton Rouge, LA
504-837-6447	225-387-3030

#### IV.P. Out of State Service Policy

Out of state rotations, necessary for fulfillment of educational goals of the House Officer Program, may be permitted after being approved by the appropriate Program Director or Department Head. Use of state salary lines are not be permissible for these rotations.

House Officers shall comply with the rules, regulations, and bylaws of the facilities at which they are assigned as part of their prescribed training in the House Officer Program. House Officers assigned to facilities outside the state of Louisiana must provide additional professional liability coverage (other than coverage provided under LSA-R.S. 40:1299.39) with indemnity limits, set by the House Officer's Program Director.

IV.Q. Out of Country / International Rotations Policy

House Officers are eligible to request participation in international rotation experience during their training. All requests are governed by Chancellors Memorandum 65 and the process it establishes for requesting exceptions. Program Directors wishing to sponsor a House Officer to participate in an international rotation must request permission to do so in writing no less than four months before the proposed activity.<sup>18</sup>

#### IV.R. Restrictive Covenants

The ACGME does not allow restrictive covenants.

IV.S. Vendor Relations Policy

Relations to vendors and all other private entities are covered by the Code of Government Ethics and the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> <u>http://www.lsuhsc.edu/administration/hrm/relations-workerscomp.aspx</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> <u>https://www.lsuhsc.edu/admin/pfm/ehs/iaform.aspx</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> <u>https://www.lsuhsc.edu/admin/pfm/ehs/docs/DA1973.pdf</u>

<sup>17</sup> https://www.lsuhsc.edu/admin/pfm/ehs/docs/DA2000.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> GMEC February 2018

policies promulgated by the LSU Health Science Center Conflict of Interest Committee via various Chancellors Memoranda. All state employees are bound by the ethics statutes with the most relevant being Louisiana Code of Governmental Ethics Title 43, Chapter 15 number 6 page 14 - Gifts. To paraphrase - "no public employee shall solicit or accept directly or indirectly anything of economic value as a gift or gratuity from any person if the public employee does or reasonably should know such a person conducts activities or operations regulated by the public employee's agency or has substantial economic interests which may be affected substantially by the performance or nonperformance of the public employee's duty. " When in the various training sites the House Officer is further bound by the rules and policies of that institution.

In addition to the ethic statutes and Chancellor Memoranda, House Officers are bound by the AMA Code of Medical Ethics guidelines of *Gifts to Physicians from Industry*.

### AMA Code of Medical Ethics, Opinion 8.061, *Gifts to Physicians from Industry*

- (1) Any gifts accepted by physicians individually should primarily entail a benefit to patients and should not be of substantial value. Accordingly, textbooks, modest meals, and other gifts are appropriate if they serve a genuine educational function. Cash payments should not be accepted. The use of drug samples for personal or family use is permissible as long as these practices do not interfere with patient access to drug samples. It would not be acceptable for non-retired physicians to request free pharmaceuticals for personal use or use by family members.
- (2) Individual gifts of minimal value are permissible as long as the gifts are related to the physician's work (e.g., pens and notepads).
- (3) The Council on Ethical and Judicial Affairs defines a legitimate "conference" or "meeting" as any activity, held at an appropriate location, where (a) the gathering is primarily dedicated, in both time and effort, to promoting objective scientific and educational activities and discourse (one or more educational presentation(s) should be the highlight of the gathering), and (b) the main incentive for bringing attendees together is to further their knowledge on the topic(s) being

presented. An appropriate disclosure of financial support or conflict of interest should be made.

- (4) Subsidies to underwrite the costs of continuing medical education conferences or professional meetings can contribute to the improvement of patient care and therefore are permissible. Since the giving of a subsidy directly to a physician by a company's representative may create a relationship that could influence the use of the company's products, any subsidy should be accepted by the conference's sponsor who in turn can use the money to reduce the conference's registration fee. Payments to defray the costs of a conference should not be accepted directly from the company by the physicians attending the conference.
- (5) Subsidies from industry should not be accepted directly or indirectly to pay for the costs of travel, lodging, or other personal expenses of physicians attending conferences or meetings, nor should subsidies be accepted to compensate for the physicians' time. Subsidies for hospitality should not be accepted outside of modest meals or social events held as a part of a conference or meeting. It is appropriate for faculty at conferences or meetings to accept reasonable honoraria and to accept reimbursement for reasonable travel, lodging, and meal expenses. It is also appropriate for consultants who provide genuine services to receive reasonable compensation and to accept reimbursement for reasonable travel, lodging, and meal expenses. Token consulting or advisory arrangements cannot be used to justify the compensation of physicians for their time or their travel, lodging, and other out-of-pocket expenses.
- (6) Scholarship or other special funds to permit medical students, House Officers, and fellows to attend carefully selected educational conferences may be permissible as long as the selection of students, House Officers, or fellows who will receive the funds is made by the academic or training institution. Carefully selected educational conferences are generally defined as the major educational, scientific or policy-making meetings of national, regional, or specialty medical associations.
- (7) No gifts are to accepted if there are stipulations attached. For example, physicians should not accept gifts if they are given in relation to the prescribing practices of the physician. In addition, when companies underwrite medical

conferences or lectures other than their own, responsibility for and control over the selection of content, faculty, educational methods, and materials should belong to the organizers of the conferences or lectures. (II)<sup>19</sup>

#### V. HOUSE OFFICER BENEFITS

#### V.A. Professional Liability (Malpractice) Insurance

The State of Louisiana provides professional liability coverage pursuant to LSA-R.S. LSA-R.S. 40:1237.1 et seq. to House Officers when acting within the course and scope of their training under the supervision of a health care facility to which they are assigned as part of their prescribed training, regardless of where the services are performed. However, House Officers assigned to a health care facility outside the state of Louisiana may be required to provide additional professional liability coverage with indemnity limits set by the House Officer's Program Director.

House Officers are not provided professional liability coverage under LSA-R.S. 40:1237.1 et seq. when engaging in ANY professional activities outside the scope of the House Officer Program. All professional liability matters should be directed to the Vice Chancellor of Community and Multicultural Affairs (504-568-4810).

A Summary of the Coverage Includes:

Insurance Carrier: State of Louisiana is selfinsured through a State Health Care Provider Fund

Policy Number/State Provision Number: LA R.S. 40:1237.1 et seq.

Liability Coverage Limit: \$500,000.00 per occurrence

Aggregate: \$500,000.00 per occurrence

Tail Coverage: Yes, tail coverage continues to apply to any incidents during the physician's employment with the LSU Health Sciences Center.

Coverage Terminates only at the end of employment with the LSU Health Sciences Center Any medical-type activity (ANY) outside the scope of the House Officer's training Program is considered moonlighting and would not be covered by state malpractice insurance provided by the institution for training purposes only. **See the Moonlighting Policy as outlined in this manual.** 

#### V.B. House Officer Health Insurance

House Officers are eligible to enroll in the state employees' health insurance or state managed health care options (HMO's etc.) through Employee Benefits (504-568-7780), or LSU Health Sciences Center student/resident health insurance Gallagher Benefit Services, Inc., 235 Highland Drive, Suite 200, Baton Rouge LA 70810, contact: Phone 225-292-3515 or Fax 225-296-3998. If desired, other health insurance may be chosen and must be paid for individually by the House Officer. A House Officer agrees to maintain one of these plans or another plan with equal or better benefits.

#### V.C. Disability Insurance

The Graduate Medical Education Office provides the opportunity for House Officers to participate in group Long-term basic disability coverage /insurance. LSU Health Sciences Center provides disability insurance for all residents. Additional personal policies may be purchased at the discretion of House Officers based on their perceived need. Counseling by third-party insurance brokers regarding additional coverage is offered to House Officers.

#### V.D. DEA

Controlled substance prescriptions are carried out in accordance with the training site where the House Officer is assigned whether that be electronic or paper prescribing. While on a training permit, House Officers may use hospital specific DEA numbers for patients of that facility only. They may not use these numbers at other sites or for non-patients such as fellow House Officers, family members and friends. Violators will be reported to the hospital Chief Medical Officer and the DEA for appropriate disciplinary action.

After completing one year of training and passing USMLE Step 3, U.S. graduates may apply for, and may be granted, full licensure by the LSBME. In that case, the House Officers should obtain, at their own expense, a private DEA number good at any site. Once the House Officer receives the LSBME license, he/she is eligible to apply for his/her permanent DEA license. The application process takes 3-6 months to complete, therefore, it is recommended that physicians begin this permanent license process before their temporary DEA Number expires.

#### V.E. Dress Code

House Officers shall comply with the "dress code" of the hospital service to which they are assigned, and should present at all times an appropriate and professional appearance.

#### V.F. E-Mail

All House Officers are issued an LSU Exchange/Outlook email address for the duration of their postgraduate training. This e-mail account should be utilized for all School of Medicine business. School of Medicine faculty and staff in order to communicate with House Officers will not use personal e-mail accounts. School of Medicine e-mail must be checked regularly, as it is a primary method of written communication

#### V.G. Leave

House Officers are granted leave benefits as described in this manual. Each type of leave will be monitored and granted in accordance with this policy, the needs of the Program, and the provisions of applicable law. Whether training time missed as a result of extended leave can be made up by the House Officer is determined by the Department Head and/or Program Director in accordance with the requirements of the particular Program, the American Board of Medical Subspecialties and the provisions of applicable law. In some instances a House Officer taking all allowable LSU leave could exceed the time off allowed by their respective Board. For that reason, House Officers should familiarize themselves with their Board policies section regarding the effects of leave on board eligibility. Discussions should occur with the training Program Director regarding the potential impact of the House Officers leave on board eligibility.

#### V.G.1. Bereavement Leave

A special leave may be granted to attend the funeral or burial rites of a parent, stepparent, child, stepchild, brother, stepbrother, sister, stepsister, spouse, motherin-law, father-in-law, grandparent, or grandchild. A maximum of two days special leave may be granted on any one occasion.

#### V.G.2. Leave of Absence

A leave of absence may be granted subject to Program Director approval and as may be required by applicable law for illness extending beyond available sick leave and vacation leave; for academic remediation; to address licensing problems; and/or for family or personal emergencies. To the extent that such leave exceeds available vacation and/or sick leave, any leave granted will be without pay. The House Officer will make arrangements to make up missed training with the Program Director in accordance with the requirements of the Board of the effective specialty.

#### V.G.3. Educational Leave

House Officers are permitted five (5) days (including weekends) of educational leave to attend or present at medical meetings.

#### V.G.4. Family Medical Leave (FMLA)

House Officers who have worked for the School of Medicine for twelve (12) months and 1,250 hours in the previous twelve (12) months, may be eligible for up to twelve (12) weeks of unpaid, job-protected leave in each twelve (12) month period, in accordance with the requirements of the Family Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA). See the FMLA information on the LSUHSC website.<sup>20</sup>

#### V.G.5. Maternity/Paternity Leave

In order to receive paid maternity leave, House Officers must utilize available vacation leave and sick leave. Paid and unpaid maternity leave for up to six (6) weeks or extended unpaid maternity leave may be granted by the Department Heads as appropriate and as required by applicable law. House Officers wishing to receive paid paternity leave must utilize available vacation leave.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> <u>https://www.lsuhsc.edu/administration/hrm/relations-fmla.aspx</u>

House Officer Manual 2021-2022, Revised 6/9/2021

Under special circumstances and/or as required by applicable law, extended leave without pay may be granted.

#### V.G.6. Military Leave

If called to active duty, House Officers are permitted fifteen (15) days (including weekends) of paid military leave. Additional or other military leave, paid or unpaid, will be granted in accordance with applicable law.

#### V.G.7. Sick Leave

House Officers are permitted fourteen (14) days (including weekends) of paid sick leave per year. Sick leave may not be accumulated or carried forward into subsequent academic/appointment years and may only be used for the illnesses or injury of the House Officer. Extended sick leave without pay is allowable, at the discretion of the Department or as may be required by applicable law.

#### V.G.8. Vacation and Holiday Leave

House Officers at post-graduate year I (PGY I) are entitled to twenty-one (21) days (including weekends) of noncumulative vacation leave per year. House Officers at PGY II and above are entitled to twenty-eight (28) days (including weekends) of non-cumulative vacation leave per year. Vacation leave should not ordinarily be requested before or after scheduled holidays.

Vacation leave must be used during the academic/appointment year. Unused vacation leave is not permitted to be accumulated nor carry forward. At the end of the academic/appointment year any unused vacation leave will be forfeited.

House Officers will follow the holiday schedules of the Participating Institutions where they are assigned to work. They are not to adhere to the LSU System Board holiday schedule.

#### V.H. House Officer Pay Scale

House Officers are not appointed gratis or self-funded to ACGME approved Programs. House Officers are paid the LSU Health Sciences Center approved base salary at the assigned academic level in the training Program regardless of the number of postgraduate years completed in other training Programs. The LSU System Board of Supervisors votes to approve the proposed pay scale annually recommended by the School of Medicine.

#### V.I. Medical Licensure

All House Officers must have a valid LA Medical Permit/License/GETP for training. It is the House Officer's responsibility to contact the Louisiana State Board of Medical Examiners (LSBME) regarding licensure and to maintain a valid LA Medical License or permit during all training years. All questions regarding permits or licensure should be directed to the LSBME staff.

Licensure is available to graduates of medical school who complete the PGY 1 or PGY 2 year, pass USMLE Step 3 and meet all other requirements of the LSBME.

Graduates of Osteopathic Schools follow the same procedure as the MD graduate for interns and PGY2s, and must pass USMLE Step 3 or Complex 3 before proceeding to the PGY 3 year of training.

#### V.J. Medical Specialty Board

House Officers are directed to the appropriate Board via the American Board of Medical Specialties<sup>21</sup> regarding qualifications and requirements to sit for their specialty boards.

#### V.K. Payroll Certification

House Officers attendance and clinical work hours must be approved and confirmed through the School of Medicine House Officer Payroll Certification process. House Officers must review and verify the Certification Report distributed by the GME Office. By signing his/her name; or sending an electronic response to the Program Coordinator the House Officer is certifying that the information on the report is correct. If necessary, the School of Medicine make adjustments accordingly.

#### V.KL On-Call Quarters, Lab Coats, Meals

Availability of housing, meals, lab coats, etc. will vary among the Participating Sites to which House Officers are assigned. Meals for House Officers are provided in accordance with each Participating Sites policy on meals.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> <u>http://www.abms.org</u>

Adequate sleeping accommodations are provided by the Participating Site for House Officers assigned to night call.

#### V.M. Pagers

House Officer pagers are provided and managed by the GME Office and funded by the House Officer training hospitals. Should a House Officer have a problem with a pager, the House Officers should contact the GME Coordinator (Ashley Walker) in the GME Office (504-568-2468), located at 2020 Gravier Street, 6th floor, Room 614.

#### V.N. Parking

Parking at the School of Medicine is available to House Officers for a nominal annual fee through the LSUHSC Parking Services (504-568-4884). Parking accommodations at the Participating Sites are governed by the individual participating sites policy on parking.

#### VI. HOUSE OFFICER PRELIMINARY ACTION, DISCIPLINARY ACTION, AND GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES

The primary responsibility for defining the standards of academic performance and personal professional development rests with the Department Program Director and faculty of each individual Program. Consultation with the DIO or Academic Dean is required prior to initiation of all actions.

#### VI.A. Preliminary Academic Intervention

Substandard disciplinary and/or academic performance is determined by each Department. Corrective action for minor academic deficiencies or disciplinary offenses that do not warrant remediation as defined below, shall be determined and administered by each Department. Corrective action may include oral or written counseling or any other action deemed appropriate by the Department under the circumstances. Corrective action for such minor deficiencies and/or offenses are not subject to appeal.

#### VI.B. Disciplinary Actions

#### VI.B.1. Probation

House Officers may be placed on probation for, among other things, issuance of a warning or reprimand; or imposition of a remedial program. Remediation refers to an attempt to correct deficiencies which, if left uncorrected, may lead to a non-reappointment or disciplinary action. In the event a House Officer's performance, at any time, is determined by the House Officer Program Director to require remediation, the House Officer Program Director shall notify the House Officer in writing of the need for remediation. Α remediation plan will be developed that outlines the terms of remediation and the length of the remediation process. Failure of the House Officer to comply with the remediation plan may result in termination, nonrenewal, non-promotion, extension of the probationary period of the House Officer's appointment, or a combination of the foregoing. In cases where probation is extended as part of non-promotion, the appeal of probation, if any, would be included in the appeal, if any, of non-promotion as described in the Due Process section of the manual.<sup>22</sup>

A House Officer who is dissatisfied with a Departmental decision to issue a warning or reprimand, impose a remedial program, or impose probation may appeal that decision to the Department Head informally by meeting with the Department Head and discussing the basis of the House Officer's dissatisfaction within ten (10) working days of receiving notice of the Departmental action. The decision of the Department Head shall be final.

#### VI.B.2. Conditions for Reappointment

Programs will provide notice in writing of the intent to non-renew or non-promote House Officers as early as circumstances will allow.

VI.B.3. Termination, Non-reappointment, and Other Adverse Actions

A House Officer may be dismissed or other adverse action may be taken for cause, including but not limited to:

- i) unsatisfactory academic or clinical performance;
- ii) failure to comply with the policies, rules, and regulations of the House Officer Program or School of Medicine or other facilities where the House Officer is trained;
- iii) revocation, expiration or suspension of license;
- iv) violation of federal and/or state laws, regulations, or ordinances;
- v) acts of moral turpitude;
- vi) insubordination;
- vii) conduct that is detrimental to patient care; and
- viii) unprofessional conduct.

The House Officer Program may take any of the following adverse actions:

- i) issue a warning or reprimand;
- ii) impose terms of remediation or a requirement for additional training, consultation or treatment;
- iii) institute, continue, or modify an existing summary suspension of a House Officer's appointment;
- iv) terminate, limit or suspend a House Officer's appointment or privileges;
- v) non-renewal of a House Officer's appointment;
- vi) dismiss a House Officer from the House Officer Program;
- vii) any other action that the House Officer Program deems is appropriate under the circumstances.

VI.B.4. Due Process (Excluding Probation-See VI.B.1 and Summary Suspension – See VI.B.5)

All communication regarding due process will occur by either official campus email, certified letter, or hand delivery.<sup>23</sup> Dismissals, non-reappointments, or nonpromotion <sup>24</sup> are subject to appeal and the process shall proceed as follows:

Recommendation for dismissal, non-reappointment, and non-promotion shall be made by the Program Director in the form of a Request for Adverse Action. The **Request for Adverse Action** shall be in writing and **shall include proposed disciplinary action**, a written statement of **deficiencies and/or charges registered against the House Officer**, a list of all known documentary

evidence, a list of all known witnesses and a brief statement of the nature of testimony expected to be given by each witness. The Request for Adverse Action shall be delivered in person to the Department Head. If the Department Head finds that the charges registered against the House Officer appear to be supportable on their face, the Department Head shall give Notice to the House Officer in writing of the initiation of proceedings<sup>25</sup> which might result in dismissal, nonreappointment, summary suspension, or other adverse action. The Notice shall include the Request for Adverse Action and shall be returned to the Program Director for delivery to the resident. The delivery of the Notice and Request for Adverse Action shall be sent by campus email, certified mail to the address appearing in the records of the Human Resource Management, or may be hand delivered to the House Officer.<sup>26</sup> Probation which is included as part of one of these appealable actions delineated above is appealed as part of this Due Process and not as a separate appeal process (see Probation section of this manual).<sup>27</sup>

Upon receipt of Notice, the House Officer shall have five (5) working days to meet with the Department Head and present evidence in support of the House Officer's challenge to the Request for Adverse Action. Following the meeting, the Department Head shall determine whether the proposed adverse action is warranted. The Department Head shall render a decision within five (5) working days of the conclusion of the meeting. The decision shall be sent by campus email, certified mail to the address appearing in the records of the Human Resource Management, or hand delivered to the House Officer and copied to the Program Director and Academic Dean.<sup>28</sup>

If the House Officer is dissatisfied with the decision reached by the Department Head, the House Officer shall have an opportunity to prepare and present a defense to the deficiencies and/or charges set forth in the Request for Adverse Action at a hearing before an impartial Ad Hoc Committee, which shall be advisory to the Academic Dean. The House Officer shall have five (5) working days after receipt of the Department Head's decision to notify the Academic Dean in writing or by email<sup>29</sup> whether the House Officer would challenge the Request for Adverse Action and desires an Ad Hoc Committee be formed. If

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> December 2009

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> June 2007

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> July 2019

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> GMEC December 2009

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> June 2017

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> December 2009

the House Officer contends that the proposed adverse action is based, in whole or in part on race, sex (including sexual harassment), religion, national origin, age, veteran status, and/or disability discrimination, the House Officer shall inform the Academic Dean of that contention. The Academic Dean shall then invoke the proceedings set out in the section entitled "Sexual Harassment Policy" of this manual. The hearing for adverse action shall not proceed until an investigation has been conducted pursuant to the section entitled "Sexual Harassment Policy."

The Ad Hoc Committee shall consist of three (3) full-time (75% or greater effort) clinical faculty members who shall be selected in the following manner:

The House Officer shall notify the Academic Dean of the House Officer's recommended appointee to the Ad Hoc Committee within five (5) working days after the receipt of the decision reached by the Department Head. The Academic Dean shall then notify the Department Head of the House Officer's choice of Committee member. The Department Head shall then have five (5) working days after notification by the Academic Dean to notify the Academic Dean of his recommended appointee to the Committee. The two (2) Committee members selected by the House Officer and the Department Head shall be notified by the Academic Dean to select the third Committee member within five (5) working days of receipt of such notice; thereby the Committee is formed. Normally, members of the committee should not be from the same Program or department, In the case of potential conflicts of interest or in the case of a challenge by either party, the Academic Dean shall make the final decision regarding appropriateness of membership to the ad hoc committee.<sup>30</sup> Once the Committee is formed, the Academic Dean shall forward to the Committee the Notice and shall notify the Committee members that they must select a Committee Chairman and set a hearing date to be held within ten (10) working days of formation of the Committee. A member of the Ad Hoc Committee shall not discuss the pending adverse action with the House Officer or Department Head prior to the hearing. The Academic Dean shall advise each Committee member that he/she does not represent any party to the hearing and that each Committee member shall perform the duties of a Committee member without partiality or favoritism.

The Chairman of the Committee shall establish a hearing date. The House Officer and Department Head shall be given at least five (5) working days notice of the date, time, and place of the hearing. The Notice may be sent by campus email, certified mail to the address appearing in the records of the Human Resource Management, or may be hand delivered to the House Officer, Department Head, and Academic Dean. Each party shall provide the Academic Dean five copies of the witness list, a brief summary of the testimony expected to be given by each witness, and a copy of all documents to be introduced at the hearing at least three (3) working days prior to the hearing. The Academic Dean will assure that all parties will receive the other parties documents.

The hearing shall be conducted as follows:

The Chairman of the Committee shall conduct the hearing. The hearing shall include the following persons: the House Officer appealing the action, the members of the AdHoc Committee, the Program Director with or without the Department Head, counsel if present and any other persons deemed by the Chairman of the Ad Hoc Committee to carry out the hearing. Each party shall have the right to appear, to present a reasonable number of witnesses, to present documentary evidence, and to cross-examine witnesses. The parties may be excluded when the Committee meets in executive session. The House Officer may be accompanied by an attorney as a nonparticipating advisor. Should the House Officer elect to have an attorney present, the Program may also be accompanied by an attorney. The attorneys for the parties may confer and advise their clients upon adjournment of the proceedings at reasonable intervals to be determined by the Chairman, but may not question witnesses, introduce evidence, make objections, or present argument during the hearing. However, the right to have an attorney present can be denied, discontinued, altered, or modified if the Committee finds that such is necessary to insure its ability to properly conduct the Rules of evidence and procedure are not hearing. applied strictly, but the Chairman shall exclude irrelevant or unduly repetitious testimony. The Chairman shall rule on all matters related to the conduct of the hearing and may be assisted by University counsel.

There shall be a single verbatim record, such as an audio recording, of the hearing (not including deliberations).

Deliberations shall not be recorded. The record shall be the property of the School of Medicine.  $^{\rm 31}$ 

Following the hearing, the Committee shall meet in executive session. During its executive session, the Committee shall determine whether or not the House Officer shall be terminated, or otherwise have adverse actions imposed, along with reasons for its findings; summary of the testimony presented; and any dissenting opinions. The Academic Dean shall review the Committee's report and may accept, reject, or modify the Committee's finding. The Academic Dean shall render a decision within five (5) working days from receipt of the Committee's report. The decision shall be in writing and sent by campus email or certified mail to the House Officer, and a copy shall be sent to the Department Head and Dean. <sup>32</sup>

If the Academic Dean's final decision is to terminate or impose adverse measures and the House Officer is dissatisfied with the decision reached by the Academic Dean, the House Officer may appeal to the Dean, with such appeal limited to alleged violations of procedural due process only. The House Officer shall deliver Notice of Appeal to the Dean within five (5) working days after receipt of the Academic Dean's decision. The Notice of Appeal shall specify the alleged procedural defects on which the appeal is based. The Dean's review shall be limited to whether the House Officer received procedural due process. The Dean shall then accept, reject, or modify the Academic Dean's decision. The decision of the Dean shall be final.

A House Officer who at any stage of the process fails to file a request for action by the deadline indicates acceptance of the determination at the previous stage.

Any time limit set forth in this procedure may be extended by mutual written agreement of the parties and, when applicable the consent of the Chairperson of the Ad Hoc Committee.

#### VI.B.5. Summary Suspension

The House Officer Program Director, or designee, or the Department Head or designee shall have the authority to summarily suspend, without prior notice, all or any portion of the House Officer's appointment and/or privileges granted by University or any other House Officer training facility, whenever it is in good faith determined that the continued appointment of the House Officer places the safety of University or other training facility patients or personnel in jeopardy or to prevent imminent or further disruption of University or other House Officer training facility operations.

Except in those cases where suspension occurs as part of other appealable disciplinary actions, within two (2) working days of the imposition of the summary suspension, written reason(s) for the House Officer's summary suspension shall be delivered to the House Officer and the Academic Dean. In those other appealable cases the due process as described in the above section of this manual labeled Termination, Non-Reappointment, and Other Adverse Action takes precedence. The House Officer will have five (5) working days upon receipt of the written reasons to present written evidence to the Academic Dean in support of the House Officer's challenge to the summary suspension. A House Officer, who fails to submit a written response to the Academic Dean within the five (5) day deadline, waives his/her right to appeal the suspension. The Academic Dean shall accept or reject the summary suspension or impose other adverse action. Should the Academic Dean impose adverse action that could significantly threaten a House Officer's intended career, the House Officer may utilize the due process delineated above.

The Department may retain the services of the House Officer or suspend the House Officer with pay during the appeal process. Suspension with or without pay cannot exceed 90 days, except under unusual circumstances.

#### VI.B.6. Other Grievances Procedures

Grievances other than those Departmental actions described above or discrimination should be directed to the Program Director for review, investigation, and/or possible resolution. Complaints alleging violations of the LSU Health Sciences Center EEO policy or sexual harassment policy should be directed to the appropriate supervisor, Program Director, Director of Human Resource Management and EEO/ AA Programs, or Labor Relations Manager (504-568-8742).

House Officer complaints and grievances related to the work environment or issues related to the Program or faculty that are not addressed satisfactorily at the Program or Departmental level should be directed to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Revised March 2010

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> December 2009

Associate Dean for Academic Affairs. For those cases that the House Officer feels can't be addressed directly to the Program or Institution s/he should contact the LSU Ombudsman.<sup>33</sup>

#### VI.C. Ombudsman

Dr. Rebecca Odinet-Frey, Director of Accreditation, is available to serve as an impartial, third party for House Officers who feel their concerns cannot be addressed directly to their Program or Institution. Dr. Odinet-Frey will work to resolve issues while protecting House Officer confidentiality. She can be contacted at 504-599-1161 or rodine@lsuhsc.edu.<sup>34</sup>

#### VII. HOUSE OFFICER WELL BEING

#### VII.A. Self-Care

The School of Medicine is committed to providing House Officers with an academic and clinical education that is carefully planned and balanced with concerns for patient safety, and House Officer and faculty wellbeing. The Sponsoring Institution, in addition to each training Programs has the same responsibility to address wellbeing as they do to evaluate other aspects of House Officer competence. Programs, in partnership with the Sponsoring Institution, must make specific efforts to enhance the meaning that each House Officer finds in the experience of being a physician, including protecting time with patients, minimizing non-physician obligations, providing administrative support, promoting progressive autonomy and flexibility, and enhancing professional relationships. This responsibility must include paying attention to scheduling, work intensity, and work compression that impacts House Officer well-being; evaluating workplace safety data and addressing the safety of House Officers and faculty members; creating policies and programs that encourage optimal House Officer and faculty member well-being. House Officers must be given the opportunity to attend medical, mental health, and dental care appointments, including those scheduled during their working hours. The Institution and Programs must direct attention to House Officers and faculty member burnout, depression, and substance abuse. The Program, in partnership with the Sponsoring Institution, must educate faculty members and House Officers in identification of the symptoms of burnout, depression, and substance abuse, including means to assist those who experience these conditions. House Officers and faculty members must also be educated to recognize those symptoms in themselves and how to seek appropriate care. The Program, in partnership with the Sponsoring Institution, must encourage House Officers and faculty members to alert the Program Director, the GME Office, appropriate Departmental faculty when they are concerned that another House Officer, or faculty member may be displaying signs of burnout, depression, substance abuse, suicidal ideation, or potential for violence.

#### VII.B. Coverage of Patient Care

There are circumstances in which House Officers may be unable to attend work, including but not limited to fatigue, illness, and family emergencies. Each Program must have policies and procedures in place that ensure coverage of patient care in the event that a House Officer may be unable to perform their patient care responsibilities. These policies must be implemented without fear of negative consequences for the House Officer who is unable to provide the clinical work.

VII.C. Counseling and Mental Health Resources – Campus/Employee Assistance Program (CAP)

In collaboration with Participating Site, the Sponsoring Institution works to ensure a healthy and safe environment for House Officers inclusive of access to appropriate tools for self-screening, access to confidential and affordable mental health assessment, counseling and treatment.

House Officers who works for the School of Medicine are expected to report to work in a fit and safe condition. House Officers taking prescription medication(s) and/or have alcohol, drug, psychiatric or medical condition (s) that could impair their ability to perform in a safe manner should contact the Campus Assistance Program.

The Campus/Employee Assistance Program (C/EAP) is a free service provided by LSU Health Sciences Center to assist faculty, staff, House Officers and students in the resolution of personal problems.

C/EAP offers a multidisciplinary team with medical backup. The staff is equipped to assist House Officers with an array of problems, issues or stressors. All

services are confidential, and all client records are limited to C/EAP staff. If a House Officer or a family member needs C/EAP services they should call 568-8888. A C/EAP counselor will answer any questions about their services or schedule an appointment.

#### VII.D. Fitness for Duty

The Louisiana State University Health Sciences Center (LSUHSC) promotes and protects the well-being of faculty, staff, House Officers, students, and patients.

Any individual who works for or is enrolled at Louisiana State University Health Sciences Center is expected to report to work/school in a fit and safe condition. An individual who has an alcohol, drug, psychiatric, or medical condition (s) that could be expected to impair their ability to perform in a safe manner must self-report their medical status to their supervisor and provide a signed medical release indicating their fitness for work/school to the Campus/Employee Assistance Program (C/EAP).

LSU Health Science Center requires all faculty, staff, House Officers. students or other LSU Health Sciences Center workers who observe an individual who is believed to be impaired or is displaying behavior deemed unsafe at work/school to report the observation(s) to their supervisor for appropriate action. Supervisors are then required to make an administrative referral to the Drug Testing Program and C/EAP. An individual who is referred to C/EAP and found to be impaired must provide C/EAP, prior to returning to work, with a signed medical release indicating they are fit to resume their work or school responsibilities at LSU Health Science Center. LSU Health Science Center will, as a condition of continued employment/enrollment, require an "at risk" individual to maintain a continued care plan either recommended or approved by C/EAP and sign a Continuation of Employment/Enrollment Contract.

This policy applies to all faculty, staff, House Officers, students, contract and subcontract workers, medical staff, volunteers, laborers, or independent agents who are conducting business on behalf of, providing services for (paid or gratis), or being trained at LSU Health Sciences Center.

# VIII. PROGRAM EDUCATIONAL CURRICULUM

#### VIII.A. Curriculum

At the beginning of each academic year, each House Officer Program provides the House Officer an outline of a curriculum inclusive of specific rotations and regularly scheduled lectures, conferences and seminars. House Officers are informed about Departmental duties and disciplinary policies during orientation and/or by written guidelines. These policies describe training goals and expectations, program evaluation methods, possible basis for adverse actions such as probation or dismissal, and due process procedures.

#### VIII.B. House Officer Scholarly Activities

The Program Director, in conjunction with the faculty, allocate adequate educational resources to advance House Officers' knowledge of the basic principles of research, including how research is conducted, evaluated, explained to patients, and applied to patient care. All House Officers should participate in scholarly activity. Training programs have access to the general education resources of the School of Medicine. These include lecture rooms, conference rooms, and auditorium facilities; and interdepartmental laboratories, computers, simulation labs and educational devices. Library facilities of the LSU Health Sciences Center and individual Departments are available to all House Officers to be used as resources for their scholarly activities.

#### VIII.C. Other Learners Policy

The presence of other learners (including, but not limited to, House Officers from other specialties, subspecialty fellows, medical students and nurse practitioners) in the learning environment must not interfere with the appointed House Officers' education. The Program Director must report the presence of other learners to the DIO and GMEC upon request and as part of each Annual Program Evaluation.

#### IX. EVALUATION

Records of House Officer Evaluations are to be maintained by the Departments. These files will generally be available for review to the individual House Officers, training faculty, Program Director, and other School of Medicine personnel as may be required by the House Officer Program, School of Medicine, or LSU Health Sciences Center. House Officers are not given partial or complete copies of their files. In the cases where an outside entity is requesting information directly on a House Officer, upon receiving a valid release of information from, the School of Medicine will supply the requested information directly to the requesting institution. House Officers will be formally evaluated no less than twice a year; however, more frequent feedback is encouraged. Both strengths and weaknesses should be documented and discussed in the evaluation process, as well as plans to remediate any deficiencies.

Evaluation of House Officers will follow the ACGME requirements for evaluations. Additionally, each House Officer is expected to participate in departmental self-assessment when applicable. Except where specifically described herein, House Officers in regular training programs who successfully complete training during a year would normally be promoted to the next training level.<sup>35</sup>

## IX.A. House Officer Evaluation/ Clinical Competency Committee

The Program Director must appoint a Clinical Competency Committee (CCC) for each Program. At a minimum the CCC must be composed of three members of the Program faculty. Others eligible for appointment to the committee include faculty from other Programs and non-physician members of the health care team who have frequent contact with the House Officers. The Program must have a policy that describes the responsibilities of the committee. The CCC should prepare and assure the reporting of Milestones evaluations of each House Officer semi- annually to ACGME; and, advise the Program Director regarding House Officer progress, including promotion, remediation, and dismissal.

#### IX.A.1. Formative Assessment

House Officer performance must be assessed during each rotation in a timely manner. Formative assessments should include both informal verbal feedback and formal written assessments. Examples of assessment methods include: direct observation, global assessment, simulations/models, record/chart review, standardized patient examination, multisource assessment, patient survey, in-training examination, oral exam, objective structured clinical examination, review of case or procedure log, review of patient outcomes, review of drug prescribing, and any other applicable assessment method. Written or electronic formative assessment should be used to provide a mechanism through which Programs can document progressive House Officer performance improvement.

#### IX.A.2. Semiannual Evaluation

The Program must provide semiannual evaluations with feedback for each House Officer regarding their performance at both mid-year and end of year. The semiannual evaluation must be used to document the current level of House Officer performance compared to the performance criteria established for a given post graduate year (PGY). The results of the semiannual evaluation should be used by the Program in decision making for promotion to the next PGY or graduation. Remediation and discipline policies may be applicable.

#### IX.A.3. End-of-Program Summative Evaluation Policy

The Program Director must provide a final summative evaluation for each House Officer upon completion of the Program. Completion of the summative evaluation is applicable to any House Officer transferring to another Program, graduating at the end of training, or completing a preliminary year of training before entering a specialty Program. This evaluation must be reviewed with the House Officer, signed by both the Program Director and the House Officer, and kept as a permanent record with a copy maintained in the both the Program file and the GME House Officer file. This summative evaluation must be inclusive of the Milestones assessment, case logs data, House Officer evaluations, and statement regarding the House Officer's ability to practice with or without supervision.

#### IX.B. Faculty Evaluation Policy

At least annually, the Program must evaluate faculty performance as it relates to the educational Program and provide feedback. Faculty should be evaluated on their clinical teaching abilities, commitment to the educational Program, clinical knowledge, professionalism, and scholarly activities. This process must include review of those evaluations completed by House Officers.

IX.C. Program Evaluation and Improvement Policy

Program evaluation is accomplished by an Annual Review of the Program inclusive of multiple data sets. The data sets include an Annual Program Evaluation (APE), an annual letter of accreditation from the ACGME and if necessary, a Focused Visit by the GME Office. After a presentation of the review to the GMEC, the committee will make recommendations, formulate a suggested action plan if necessary, and summarize its findings for each Program reviewed. Minutes and summary reports are archived in the GME Office. Serious programmatic problems are brought to the attention of the Department Head and the Academic Dean / DIO.

#### X. THE LEARNING AND WORKING ENVIRONMENT

#### X.A. Supervision and Accountability

In the learning and working environment, each patient must have an identifiable and appropriately credentialed and privileged attending physician who is responsible and accountable for the patient's care. This information must be available to House Officers, faculty members, other members of the health care team, and patients. House Officers and faculty members must inform each patient of their respective roles in that patient's care.

The specific policies for supervision are as follows.

### Faculty Responsibilities for Supervision and Graded Responsibility:

House Officers must be supervised in such a way that they assume progressive responsibility as they progress in their educational Program. Progressive responsibility is determined in a number of ways including:

- GME faculty on each service determine what level of autonomy each House Officer may have that ensures growth of the House Officer and patient safety.
- The Program Director and Chief Residents assess each House Officer's level of competence in

frequent personal observation and semi-annual review of each House Officer.

- Where applicable, progressive responsibility is based on specific milestones.
- Use of simulation labs and OSCEs where applicable before allowing the House Officers to perform procedures on patients.

#### The expected components of supervision include:

- Defining educational objectives.
- The faculty assessing the skill level of the House Officers by direct observation.
- The faculty defines the course of progressive responsibility allowed starting with close supervision and progressing to independence as the skill is mastered.
- Documentation of supervision by the involved supervising faculty must be customized to the settings based on guidelines for best practice and regulations from the ACGME, JCAHO, and other regulatory bodies. Documentation should generally include but not be limited to:
  - progress notes in the chart written by or signed by the faculty.
  - addendum to House Officer's notes where needed.
  - counter-signature of notes by faculty.
  - a medical record entry indicating the name of the supervisory faculty.

In addition to close observation, faculty are encouraged to give frequent formative feedback and required to give formal summative written feedback that is competency based and includes evaluation of both professionalism and effectiveness of transitions.

The levels of supervision are defined as follows:

**Direct Supervision by Faculty** - faculty is physically present with the House Officer being supervised.

**Direct Supervision by Senior Resident** – same as above but resident is supervisor.

**Indirect with Direct Supervision IMMEDIATELY Available – Faculty –** the supervising physician is physically present within the hospital or other site of patient care and is immediately available to provide Direct Supervision.

Indirect with Direct Supervision IMMEDIATELY Available – Resident - same but supervisor is resident.

**Indirect with Direct Supervision Available** - the supervising physician is not physically present within the hospital or other site of patient care, but is immediately available by means of telephonic and/or electronic modalities, and is available to provide Direct Supervision.

**Oversight** – The supervising physician is available to provide review of procedures/encounters with feedback provided after care is delivered.

### PGY 1 residents must supervised by either faculty or more senior residents in the hospital setting.

The Sponsoring Institution will monitor implementation of these policies through Annual Review of Programs and Focus Reviews. Furthermore, the Sponsoring Institution monitors supervision through a series of questions in the Annual Resident Survey. The Program will monitor this through feedback from House Officers and monitoring by Chief Residents and Program Directors. House Officers can report, free of reprisal, any inadequate supervision and accountability to the Program Director, DIO, or the LSU GME Ombudsman. House Officers can report any inadequate supervision or accountability to the program administration of LSU GME Ombudsman.

#### X.B. Fatigue Mitigation

Programs must educate all faculty members and House Officers to recognize the signs of fatigue and sleep deprivation. Faculty and House Officers must receive education in alertness and fatigue mitigation. House Officers are encouraged to use fatigue mitigation processes to manage the potential negative effects of fatigue on patient care and learning. In the event a House Officer may be unable to perform patient care duties due to fatigue, illness, or similar issues the Program must have a clearly defined back up plan in place to ensure continuity of patient care. A House Officer too fatigued to return home safely has the option of using the already available call rooms to sleep or obtain safe transportation via taxi.

#### X.C. Clinical Responsibilities

The clinical responsibilities for each House Officer must be based on PGY-level, patient safety, House Officer ability, severity and complexity of patient illness/condition and available support services. Optimal clinical workload may be further specified by each Program based upon ACGME Specialty Program Requirements.

#### X.D. Teamwork

Programs must provide opportunities for House Officers to care for patients in an environment that maximizes communication. This must include the opportunity to work as a member of effective inter-professional teams that are appropriate to the delivery of care in the specialty as defined by each ACGME Specialty Program Requirements or specialty accrediting body.

#### X.E. Transitions of Care

Programs must design clinical assignments to optimize transitions in patient care including their safety, frequency, and structure. Programs in partnership with the School of Medicine and participating institution must ensure and monitor effective, structured hand-over processes to facilitate both continuity of care and patient safety. Programs must ensure that House Officers are competent in communicating with team members in the hand-over process. Programs and clinical sites must maintain and communicate schedules of attending physicians and House Officers currently responsible for care. Programs will ensure continuity of patient care, in the event that a House Officer may be unable to perform their patient care responsibilities due to excessive fatigue or illness.

This transitions policy is created with recognition that multiple studies have shown that transitions of care create the most risk or medical errors.<sup>36</sup> In addition to the below specific policies, promotion of patient safety is further ensured by:

- Provision of complete and accurate rotational schedules in New Innovations
- Presence of a backup call schedule for those cases where a House Officer is unable to complete their duties.

 The ability of any House Officers to be able to freely and without fear of retribution report their inability to carry out their clinical responsibilities due to fatigue or other causes.

House Officers receive educational material on Transitions at Orientation and as a core module.

In any instance where care of a patient is transferred to another member of the health care team an adequate transition must be used. Although transitions may require additional reporting than in this policy a minimum standard for transitions must include the following information:

- Demographics: Name, medical record number, unit/room number, age, weight, gender, allergies attending physician phone numbers
- History and Problem List: Primary diagnosis(es), chronic problems (pertinent to this admission/shift)
- Current condition status
- System based list: Pertinent medications and treatments, oral and IV medications, IV fluids, blood products, oxygen, respiratory therapy interventions.
- Pertinent lab data
- To do list: Check x-ray, labs, wean treatments, etc. rationale
- Contingency planning: what may go wrong and what to do
- Anticipate what will happen to your patient: If this ...than that....
- Code status/family situation
- Difficult family or psychosocial situations

Programs will periodically sample transitions including a sample of a patients chart and interview of incoming team to ensure that key elements are transmitted and have been understood.

Faculty are required to answer a question on effectiveness of witnessed transitions on evaluations. Periodic sampling will occur by the Graduate Medical Education Office.

X.F. Clinical and Educational Assignments

The Sponsoring Institution through GMEC supports the spirit and letter of the ACGME Clinical Experience and

Education requirements as set forth in the Common Program Requirements and related documents July 1, 2017 and subsequent modifications. Though learning occurs in part through clinical service, the training Programs are primarily educational. As such, work requirements including patient care, educational activities, administrative duties, and moonlighting should not prevent adequate rest. The Sponsoring Institution supports the physical and emotional wellbeing of the House Officer as a necessity for professional and personal development and to guarantee patient safety. The Sponsoring institution has developed and implemented policies and procedures through the GMEC to assure the specific ACGME policies relating to work hours are successfully implemented and monitored. These policies are summarized as:

X.F.1. Maximum Hours of Clinical and Educational Work per Week

Work hours must be limited to no more than 80 hours per week, averaged over a four week period, inclusive of all in-house clinical and educational activities, clinical work done from home, and all moonlighting.

X.F.2. Mandatory Time Free of Clinical Work and Education

All Programs have designed an effective program structure that is configured to provide House Officers with educational opportunities, as well as reasonable opportunities for rest and personal well-being. House Officers should have eight hours off between scheduled clinical work and education periods. There may be circumstances when House Officers choose to stay to care for their patients or return to the hospital with fewer than eight hours free of clinical experience and education. This must occur within the context of the 80-hour and the one-day-off-in-seven requirements.

House Officers must have at least 14 hours free of clinical work and education after 24 hours of in-house call.

House Officers must be scheduled for a minimum of one day in seven free of clinical work and required education (when averaged over four weeks). At-home call cannot be assigned on these free days.

X.F.3. Maximum Clinical Work and Education Period Length of Work Assignments

> Clinical and educational work periods for House Officers must not exceed 24 hours of continuous scheduled clinical assignments.

> Up to four hours of additional time may be used for activities related to patient safety, such as providing effective transitions of care, and/or House Officer education. Additional patient care responsibilities must not be assigned to a House Officer during this time

X.F.4. Clinical and Educational Work Hours Exceptions

In rare circumstances, after handing off all other responsibilities, a House Officer, on their own initiative, may elect to remain or return to the clinical site in the following circumstances: to continue to provide care to a single severely ill or unstable patient; humanistic attention to the needs of a patient or family; or to attend unique educational events. These additional hours of care or education will be counted toward the 80hour weekly limit.

#### X.F.5. Maximum Frequency of In-House Night Float

Night float must occur within the context of the 80-hour and one-day-off-in-seven requirements. [The maximum number of consecutive weeks of night float, and maximum number of months of night float per year may be further specified by the Review Committee.]

#### X.F.6. Maximum In-House On-Call Frequency

House Officers must be scheduled for in-house call no more frequently than every-third-night (when averaged over a four-week period).

#### X.F.7. At-Home Call

Time spent on patient care activities by House Officers on at-home call must count toward the 80-hour maximum weekly limit. The frequency of at-home call is not subject to the every-thirdnight limitation, but must satisfy the requirement for one day in seven free of clinical work and education, when averaged over four weeks.

At-home call must not be so frequent or taxing as to preclude rest or reasonable personal time for each House Officer.

House Officers are permitted to return to the hospital while on at-home call to provide direct care for new or established patients. These hours of inpatient patient care must be included in the 80-hour maximum weekly limit.

House Officers are required to log all work hours in New Innovations Software Program or its replacement program. Those who fail to log work hours or log erroneous work hours are subject to disciplinary action.

The School of Medicine as well as each Program is required to monitor and document compliance with these requirements for all House Officers. This policy applies to every site where House Officers rotate.

#### X.G. Moonlighting Policy

Moonlighting is any medical-type professional activity that is not part of the course and scope of the resident or clinical fellow's educational Program. Moonlighting must not interfere with the ability of the resident or clinical fellow to achieve the goals and objectives of the educational Program. All medical and non-medical type outside employment should be reviewed and approved by the Program in accordance with LSU System Permanent Memorandum –  $11.^{37}$ 

- All moonlighting activities must be reported by each House Officers as work hours within the New Innovations Software Program.
- All moonlighting must be counted toward the 80-hour weekly work hour limit.
- House Officers cannot be required to engage in moonlighting activities.
- PGY 1 House Officers are not permitted to engage in any moonlighting activity.
- House Officers employed under a J-1 visa are prohibited by law from participating in moonlighting activities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> <u>http://www.lsu.edu/administration/policies/pmfiles/pm-11.pdf</u>

House Officer Manual 2021-2022, Revised 6/9/2021

- House Officers are not permitted to participate in any moonlighting activities at pain or weight loss clinics.
- Individual ACGME-accredited Programs may prohibit moonlighting by the Program's House Officers.
- Each House Officer must submit to his/her Program Director, a prospective, written request for approval of all moonlighting activity, which must be signed and approved by the Program Director and/or Department Head and maintained as part of the House Officers permanent training record. Each request for moonlighting must include the nature, duration and location of the moonlighting activities and must be accompanied by a completed Disclosure of Outside Employment Form in accordance with LSU System Permanent Memorandum - 11. <sup>38</sup>
- House Officers participating in moonlighting activities must be fully licensed to practice medicine in each state where he/she moonlights and must have their own Federal DEA # to support any moonlighting activities. Neither a training license nor a training DEA # may be used to support any moonlighting activities.
- House Officers moonlighting will not be covered . for medical malpractice under the LSU Health Sciences Center's Professional Liability Insurance Policy. House Officers must maintain adequate professional liability coverage or ensure that his/her outside employer provides adequate professional liability coverages. It is the responsibility of the House Officer and his/her outside employer to determine what level of coverage is "adequate". It is further the responsibility of the House Officer and his/her outside employer to determine whether the House Officer has the appropriate licensure, and the appropriate training and skills to carry out his/her assigned duties.
- Each Program Director shall be responsible for ensuring that moonlighting activities do not interfere with the ability of the House Officer to meet the goals, objectives, assigned duties, and responsibilities of the educational Program. Each Program Director shall monitor all moonlighting activities in his/her Program. If, at any time, moonlighting activities are seen as producing adverse effects on the House Officer's

performance in the Program, the Program Director may withdraw permission to moonlight.

- Permission for moonlighting may be withdrawn at any time by the Program Director, Department Head, and/or the Associate Dean of Graduate Medical Education.
- House Officers moonlighting without prior written approval will be subject to disciplinary action.

Any House Officer violating any School of Medicine moonlighting rule, policy or procedure will be subject to disciplinary action.

#### **Special Considerations Deserving Emphasis:**

The following behaviors are highly discouraged and in some cases, may be illegal. The LA State Board of Medical Examiners and the DEA will independently investigate and prosecute individual House Officers if they so desire.

- Moonlighting if not fully licensed and if the House Officer does not have his/her own malpractice and DEA number.
- Pre-signing of prescriptions.
- Using facility prescription DEA numbers outside assigned facility (number is site specific).
- Signing documentation saying a patient was seen when the patient was not.
- Failure to put all narcotics prescriptions in the patient's name and address plus the date.
- Having a nurse do assigned tasks that are the physician's responsibility.
- Failure to read the fine print. (House Officers are held accountable for all things signed.)
- Failure to follow accepted practice guidelines for everything, especially weight loss and pain patients.
- Failure to be cognizant of Medicare fraud and abuse guidelines.
- Treatment of family members.

Note: If a House Officer treats anyone he/she must create a medical record which includes a history, physical and appropriate laboratory and diagnostic tests in keeping with the standard of care. This activity is considered moonlighting and requires licensure, DEA and malpractice insurance independent of those provided as part of the training

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> <u>http://www.lsu.edu/administration/policies/pmfiles/pm-11.pdf</u>

Program. It is far better to refer family members and friends to another practitioner.

Once a House Officer has treated someone, a doctorpatient relationship has been created and all the legal and professional issues that entails. This includes HIPAA laws precluding discussing it with the Program or anyone else.

#### X.H. Program Oversight for House Officers Work Hours Policy

Each Program has written policies and procedures regarding House Officer supervision and clinical and educational assignments to ensure compliance with this institutional policy as well as the ACGME institutional, common and specialty/subspecialty program requirements. These policies must be distributed to the House Officers and faculty. Monitoring of work hours by the Program is required with frequency sufficient to ensure appropriate compliance, therefore Program Directors should review trainee work hours at a minimum monthly in New Innovations.

#### X.I. Institutional Oversight for House Officers Work Hours Policy

The Sponsoring Institution maintains oversight of all Programs clinical and educational work hours reporting. The Director of Accreditation periodically reviews data in New Innovations, End of Year Surveys, ACGME Surveys and Annual Program Evaluations. The work hours data is presented to the GMEC twice a year.

#### XI. INSTITUTIONAL OVERSIGHT

XI.A. Graduate Medical Education Committee Functions and Responsibilities

The Graduate Medical Education Committee (GMEC) is a standing school committee charged with the oversight of Graduate Medical Education in accordance with the ACGME Institutional Requirements. The committee encompasses voting members inclusive of the DIO, Director of Accreditation, GME coordinator, Patient Safety representative, University Medical Center New Orleans CAO Office representative, House Staff Association President, Program Directors and peer nominated House Officers.

Each training Program at the School of Medicine-New Orleans will be reviewed regularly as deemed necessary by the committee and in accordance with the ACGME guidelines.

#### XI.B. Committee Memberships

It is expected House Officers will serve on the School of Medicine and hospital committees as part of their education. House Officers bring special expertise to these committees and these experiences will prepare House Officers for their professional careers. House Officers are encouraged to self-nominate to committees of interest by contacting the GME Office at 504-568-4006. A request each year goes out to the House Staff Association to submit House Officer Nominees for all committees. If the House Staff Association is unable to make nominations, the Chief Residents are asked to poll their House Officers for nominees.

# XII. NOTIFICATION OF ADDITIONAL POLICIES

In addition to policies outlined here, all House Officers ae bound to all policies as specified by the School of Medicine, LSU Health Sciences Center, LSU System Board, and State of Louisiana.